

Minutes

Nebraska Child Abuse Prevention Fund Board 

Friday, December 2nd, 2016

11:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m. 
Nebraska Children and Families Foundation 

Lincoln, Nebraska
Board Members Present: Dr. Lisa Knoche, Dr. Todd Bartee, Dr. Mary Fran Flood, Mary Beth Hanus, Shelly McQuillan, Judy Martin (for Dr. Tom Williams), and Emily Kluver (for Doug Weinberg)

Guests: Denise Pecha, members of the Community Café team for Lincoln
Support Staff Present: Betty Medinger, Kathy Stokes, Dr. Barb Jackson (by phone for the Annual Evaluation Report only), and Lisa Jurrens
1. Call to Order and Minutes.   
Denise called the meeting to order at 11:06 a.m.  

Following review, a motion was made and seconded to approve the meeting minutes for April 22nd.
The motion was approved unanimously
Following review, a motion was made and seconded to approve the meeting minutes for July 29th. 
The motion was approved unanimously.
2. Budget Report 
Emily distributed a budget graph reflecting expenditures through the 1st quarter. 
For the 2015-2016 summary, two payments have not yet been verified as being paid.  Emily will follow up.  Otherwise, all 4th quarter invoices were processed. The board did not obligate $6,000 of the available funds.   
3.  Program Updates 
a. and c. The board reviewed summaries of trainings completed since July to support Parents Interacting With Infants (PIWI), Parent Child Interaction Training (PCIT), and Community Cafés.  
b. The board also reviewed the PIWI response from Dakota County.  Mary Fran asked about PIWI in addition to, or in relation to, Fatherhood/Motherhood is Sacred and would like to know more about how this goes.  Betty said that Nebraska Children (NC) is also trying to work more with the four tribes of NE, including trying to build a family visitation site as none exists now.  The site might do forensic interviewing (possibly as satellite of the Norfolk Child Advocacy Center), but is still in the early stages of development.  Mary Beth recommended working with the St. Augustine Mission at Winnebago and will send the name of the pastor. 
d. Lisa and Mary Fran provided an update on the PCIT Study.  The board submitted some requests for follow up to UNMC.  UNMC responded by conducting interviews with two coalition coordinators and adding this information to the study.  Other requests could be embedded in the evaluation report moving forward.  Kathy will work with Barb (at UNMC) to obtain additional information.  Todd expressed interested in therapist’s awareness of the coalition.

Mary Fran expressed interest in the process of training: Are we reaching the best therapists we can and how are they doing?  
NC is trying to track Evidence Based Programs and practitioners, including Parent Child Psychotherapy (CPP) and others.  There will be approximately 250 providers of Circle of Security-Parenting and well over 100 providers of CPP in the state.   Questions of interest include how the system is going, what support is needed, and how to bring therapists/ practitioners together to share peer information.  Denise said we know PCIT works and it will need some ongoing support to continue.  Emily said some of the questions could be included in one of the monthly calls with community coalitions that NC hosts.  

Lisa Jurrens mentioned a case where PCIT provided much needed assistance in helping a father to relinquish his parental rights which (in this case) was beneficial for both the father and the child. Sharing success stories may help other families and partners understand the benefits of PCIT.
e. Community Cafes.  Board members reviewed the Café training and work plans.  Discussion followed on how evaluation is capturing the process and results. 

f. Members of the Lincoln Community Café Team gave a presentation:  
Lea Ann Johnson, the Director of the Community Learning Community (CLCs), provided an introduction.  Five members were present: Betsy Hardin, Abby L, Sandi M., Lindsay L (Goodrich CLC).  Lea Ann said she is more passionate about Community Cafe work than any other in her 35-year tenure, because of how it works with parents.  It has been growth producing for her.  Their team is just starting the third year.  They give parents the resources, skills and support, and they are succeeding.  Abby and Sandi have emerged as parent leaders.  A PowerPoint outlined what the Cafés are, the core elements.  Cafés have a structure but not an agenda like a typical meeting.  It’s about what the participants bring to the process, building the connections between the participants, and developing their capacity to make the changes they want.  Abby summarized the key elements that include using a line of questioning to have the participants identify their goals and asking questions about what’s most important to the families (versus staff only).  The Protective Factors guide the questions and every question is related to at least one Protective Factor.  Sandi described her initial experience and how it changed her perspective on being involved in the community.  It has been beneficial for her and her family.  She was mentored as a Café Host and then quickly learned to lead. Her initial Café was chaos but fun and parents came back.  All Cafés include dinner and brief dyad conversation to begin, then move to guiding or harvest questions, and themes are captured in part on large paper on each table.  Each table talks and generate themes.  
Mary Beth asked what surprised the team most.  Lea Ann said it is the parent capacity; they just trained 6-9 new parent hosts.  Abby said the biggest surprise at the most recent Café was when twice as many people as expected came (60!).  The Cafes have been growing over time.  The conversations were great. Everyone is accepted. Todd asked what caused the growth and Abby said Rick Devny, the principal had been making individual asks.  Lea Ann said the team is very well organized now and is on the school calendar.  Lisa asked for a sample question and Sandi replied: What do you need to help you feel more rooted in your community?

Todd observed that one outcome is that parent leaders are developed.  
Team members provided an example of specific outcomes: In first year, parents couldn’t use the school website and asked to work with the school for improvements, for example, where homework help was located.  Last summer, one Café group responded to participant’s desire to be more socially connected through one parent’s “go bananas” ideas to invite others to the park or other activities.  
Lindsay talked from her perspective of the coordinator at Goodrich where this is the first year they have had a parent group.  Lots of parents of junior high kids aren’t connected outside of Parent Teacher Organizations (PTOs) or School Neighborhood Advisory Committees (SNAC).   Now they are expanding to additional CLC sites with the grant funding.  It doesn’t replace any existing groups but adds something new.
4. Communications & Marketing  
Kevin Hensel introduced himself as the new Vice President of External Relations at NC.  He was previously a national trainer for Boystown and more recently in a leadership development position at DHHS.  He provided an update on the work with Unanimous to prepare the Prevention Store to open in 2017.  Prevention Councils and Community Coalitions provided input on useful items.  Kevin will assemble proposals for radio ads and other media for April for board consideration at the next meeting.
Kathy asked about qualitative information or stories around PCIT, PIWI, Prevention Councils, Protective Factors, etc.   Some might be shared on a website or Facebook.          
5.   Grantee Evaluation Report  

Dr. Barb Jackson joined the meeting by phone to walk through the 2015-2016 evaluation report. She summarized the report as follows:  238 families with 269 children were served through three strategies in the past year.  Progress was measured across strategies using the Protective Factors Survey and progress in each strategy was measured with tools more specific to each.  Results Based Accountability was another shared framework to track grantee progress in all strategies. 
PIWI.  This strategy has the largest number of participants of all strategies.  More demographic data will be captured this year.  Many Hispanic families are being reached.  Some Protective Factor Surveys are administered in Spanish. Parents rated PIWI very highly.  The most improvement was Nurturing and Attachment and Knowledge of Child Development.  The Health Families Parenting Inventory wasn’t used by at least one site in the beginning.  There was a decrease in Social Connections this time that isn’t explained.  
3-5-7.  Most children participating had disabilities and substantiated child abuse.  There weren’t enough Protective Factors Surveys returned for statistical analysis.  

PCIT.  About 35% of participants are minority populations.  An average of 8 sessions were completed at time of completion.  There was a significant increase in Nurturing and Attachment. On the 7-point scale, most families responded with average-high to high ratings.  The Eyberg rating shows parents reported reductions in child behavior problems along with improvements in parent - tolerance.  The DPICS rating had highest improvement in labeling praises and decrease in commands.  The DPICS and Eyberg are completed by therapists instead of parents so have better returns.  Mary Fran asked about the low number of Protective Factor Survey responses.  Barb noted that some families are still in sessions when the reports are due so aren’t included.  NE is working on refining the Social Connections scale for the national developers and others are being refined nationally.  More use of the retrospective Protective Factor Survey is also being explored for the future.         
Highlights from the combined report include:  Over 100 training events were conducted with 1,865 participants from 771 organizations.  Community coalition grantees increased the amount of funds leveraged from just over $4 million to over $8 million dollars.   For Collective Impact, grantees identified having a common agenda as a strength, while also recognizing the need to revisit these periodically.  Shared measurement is a continuing development.  Informing or improving policy is another ongoing part of the work.  A bottom line is that communities are developing prevention systems for families.
6.  Strategic Planning 

Lisa provided a summary of the new statewide strategic planning effort for prevention being led by the First Lady.  Those present included state groups, providers, COMPASS (foster care agency), and community coalition representatives. Judy and Emily also attended. Emily noted that a former foster care youth that had a child removed and another parent with child welfare experience participated.  NC is providing leadership. The initial goal is to gather ideas and the first meeting began with data.  Rates of infant abuse are increasing.  Rates of abuse are highest for Native American children. Most calls are due to neglect.  Substance abuse is another main reason for removal.  There was conversation about the need to educate the public about neglect.  Community partners shared their experiences and common ingredients were identified (Community Well Being).  

The need for a multi-tiered prevention plan was identified, focusing on community, region, and state; and no one required approach.   The emphasis was on listening to communities instead of the usual top-down approach. Emily believes that some top leaders do value community ownership, and now need to help develop policies and work to make it possible.  Doug Weinberg wants to see something developed by March.    
Todd said the board’s decisions should be informed by this and other work that can be built on.  A plan can help board keep its eye on the ball from meeting to meeting and year to year.  He shared a draft logic model.  Next, we can gather and review everything we already have through the NCAPF Board and NC and Prevention Partnership.  This could feed meeting agendas and help capture more significant points in discussions.  
Kathy noted that allocations for the immediate next year will need to be made at the next meeting, and at the same time, the board will want to develop a plan for the longer term.  Lisa said we aren’t in position to change course on strategies for this coming year but will be for next year.  NC will prepare options for allocations for the coming year for the next meeting. 

The new System of Care is another element to consider as it will include flexible funding and new federal dollars for mental health.  It will help inform intersections and gaps.  
Mary Beth mentioned a retreat for planning and bringing in a facilitator.  A location will also need to be determined.  The board tentatively set the dates and times for the following:

Weds, May 17, 9-4, and Friday, July 14, 9-4.   
7. Recognition of Past Board Chair.  Members signed a card to send to Brandon. 
8. Policy and Procedures Update.  Members reviewed and discussed changes to the Policies and Procedures.  Betty will capture the recommendations from the discussion and the draft will be sent to members to continue the process at the next meeting. 
9. Next Steps

The next meeting will be on Friday, Feb. 3, 2017, 12:00 noon -4:00 p.m.  It will include lunch and a visit with or video connection to a grantee.   
a. An updated Timeline for regular quarterly meetings was distributed. 
b. General Updates.  Judy shared an invitation to CHI event on December 7th.
c. The 2017 Meeting Schedule will be determined at the next meeting.  

 The meeting was adjourned at 4:37 p.m.  
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